City Commission of Arkansas City - Regular Meeting Minutes

The Arkansas City Board of City Commissioners met in regular session at 5:30 p.m. February 20,
2018, in the Commission Room at City Hall, located at 118 W. Central Ave. in Arkansas City.

Mayor Dan Jurkovich called the meeting to order. Commissioners also present at roll call were
Commissioners Kanyon Gingher, Duane L. Oestmann, Jay Warren and Karen Welch.

City employees present at the meeting were City Manager Nick Hernandez, City Attorney Tamara
Niles, City Clerk Lesley Shook, Public Information Officer Andrew Lawson, Finance Director Kathy
Cornwell, Public Works Director Eric Broce, Assistant Public Works Director Mike Crandall, Fire
Chief Bobby Wolfe, Police Chief Dan Ward, Human Resources Manager Marla McFarland and
Principal Planner Josh White.

South Central Kansas Medical Center was represented by Chief Executive Officer Virgil Watson
and Chief Financial Officer Holly Harper.

Citizens in attendance included Richard Brown, Vicki Jackson, Charles Tweedy, Ark City Daily
Bytes reporter Jeni McGee and Cowley CourierTraveler reporter John Shelman.

Commissioner Warren offered the opening prayer. Mayor Jurkovich led the pledge of allegiance.

Agenda Approval

At City Manager Hernandez's request, Commissioner Oestmann made a motion to approve the
agenda with the addition of a 10-minute executive session to discuss personnel under New Business.

Commissioner Warren seconded the motion. A voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

Mayor Jurkovich declared the agenda amended and approved.

Recognition of Visitors

SCKMC CFO Holly Harper discussed the hospital’s recent work with consultant Carmine Di Palo
to develop a three-year strategic plan that she hopes will see SCKMC break even this year. The
expectation, if the plan works out as projected, is that profit would be generated in 2019 and 2020.

She said management has undertaken cost savings initiatives and identified areas for profitable
growth to stabilize both the hospital’s short-term and long-term performance. They include:

9 Increasing cafeteria prices;
1 Redesigning Emergency Department services through either reducing current contract
prices, replacing the current contractor and/or insourcing a portion of the ED personnel.

February 20, 2018 Pagel



City Commission of Arkansas City - Regular Meeting Minutes

Other steps were the elimination of costly outsourcing contracts, such as telemedicine and travel
nurses; closely monitoring OB/GYN and surgery volumes; and qualifying Winfield Medical Arts as
a hospital-based Rural Health Clinic, with a projected increase of 35% in Medicare reimbursement.

Key areas for profitable growth to strengthen the organization or increase profit include:

An ongoing discussion with Cowley College to start a rotational internship program;

Hiring a talented professional to focus on quality performance and risk management;
Refocusing marketing functions on SCKMC’s strategic initiatives;

Continuing to invest in the areas for the most profitable growth, including Direct Primary
Care (which now has its first employed signed on), the Senior Care Unit, a redesigned Lab
Outreach program and a new IV therapy outreach service program for area nursing homes.
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Watson said SCKMC is testing this last program now and it works well for Revere in Kansas City.

Harper said SCKMC hopes to reverse a negative cash flow in 2017 of $1.7 million and at least break
even by the end of 2018, and then recapture the lost profits from Lab Outreach in 2019 and 2020.

She said the hospital was very creative when it repurposed its OB/GYN and long-term care areas to
create the Senior Health Unit, and staff continues to look for further opportunities within the facility.

Watson said he has identified a part of the Emergency Department that could be repurposed to
provide urgent care services at lower cost to patients than traditional emergency care, at minor cost.

Vicki Jackson asked about physician recruitment. Watson said the focus is on nurse practitioners.

Consent Agenda

Commissioner Oestmann made a motion to approve the consent agenda, including the following:

1. Approving the February 6, 2018, regular meeting minutes as written.

2. Ratifying Mayor Jurkovich’s appointments of Kim Hager and Charles Tweedy to the
Community Spirit Award Committee.

3. Authorizing Mayor Jurkovich to sign the annual Statement of Assurance from the Kansas
Department of Wildlife, Parks and Tourism regarding continuing use of recreational facilities
funded by Land and Water Conservation Grant funds.

4. Resolution No. 2018-02-3158, authorizing the purchase of five sets of Morning Pride
firefighting personal protective equipment for the Arkansas City Fire-EMS Department from
Conrad Fire Equipment, Inc,, of Olathe, for an amount not to exceed $11,510.60.

Mayor Jurkovich seconded the motion. A voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion. Mayor
Jurkovich declared the consent agenda approved.
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New Business

WTP Amendment No. 4
Resolution No. 2018-02-3159

City Clerk Shook presented for discussion a resolution authorizing Amendment No. 4 to the contract
agreement between the City and Burns & McDonnell Engineering Company, Inc,, for modifications
to the original scope of professional engineering services for the new Water Treatment Facility, for
an amount not to exceed $30,000.00.

Public Works Director Broce said the Burns & McDonnell representatives could not attend the
meeting due to road conditions. The amendment extends their time on site by 60 days to ensure
the new plant navigates through this crucial transition and startup phase as smoothly as possible.

City Manager Hernandez said this amendment will bring the total engineering costs to $3 million.

Broce said the City expects a letter Feb. 21 from the Kansas Department of Health and Environment
that will authorize the new Water Treatment Facility to officially begin making treated water.

Broce and Hernandez said the new plant temporarily will produce a lesser quality of water to match
the output of the current water treatment plant, to avoid “shocking” the system of water lines.

Commissioner Welch made a motion to approve the resolution. Commissioner Oestmann
seconded the motion. A voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

Mayor Jurkovich declared the resolution approved and given Resolution No. 2018-02-3159.

Personnel Policy Update

City Clerk Shook presented for discussion one personnel policy update — Safety Footwear.

Human Resources Manager McFarland said that after this policy was approved February 6 by the
commissioners, she found a wording error that needed to be corrected prior to taking effect.

The changes to the Safety Footwear policy will allow for a more expensive pair of work boots (up to
$200 in value) to be purchased every other year, rather than capping the benefit at $100 per year.

The new change also will allow for multiple purchases in a single year, as long as they do not
exceed the allowable amount. The corrected policy also clarifies the application of payroll taxes.

Mayor Jurkovich made a motion to approve the update. Commissioner Welch seconded the motion.

A voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion. Mayor Jurkovich declared the motion approved.
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Executive Assistant Position
Ordinance No. 2018-02-4452

City Clerk Shook presented for discussion a first reading of an ordinance amending Ordinance No.
2017-12-4447, by fixing the compensation for a new City position of Executive Assistant.

City Manager Hernandez said he and Finance Director Cornwell have discussed the position for
several years. Both of them have found they could use an additional person to help them with tasks.

He said this position would replace the second Customer Service Representative that has been
budgeted, but not filled, for the past two years. It also is a step toward future succession planning.

As a result, this position will assist with customer service, as well as serve as an understudy to the
accountant and treasurer positions. It also will help with special projects and administrative tasks.

Hernandez said the City of Winfield’s administrative assistants make an average of $3 to $4 per
hour more than the City of Arkansas City’s administrative assistants. This new position still makes

less than the maximum pay of Winfield’s administrative assistants and its executive assistant.

Commissioner Gingher asked about the customer service position. Cornwell and Hernandez said
there were some interviews, but it was left vacant as a way to offset SCKMC’s General Fund loans.

Commissioner Welch made a motion to approve the ordinance. Mayor Jurkovich seconded the
motion. A roll call vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

Mayor Jurkovich declared the ordinance approved and given Ordinance No. 2018-02-4452.

Planning Commission Member

City Clerk Shook presented for discussion Mayor Jurkovich’s appointment to the Planning
Commission and Board of Zoning Appeals.

Public Information Officer Lawson said Charles Jennings’ term expired February 1. He did not
initially respond to inquiries regarding his interest in being reappointed to a new term. Staff
decided to also present the waiting list of other applicants for this board, but has no preference.

At the February 13 Planning Commission meeting, Jennings said he would like to be reappointed.

Commissioner Oestmann made a motion to reappoint Charles Jennings to a two-year term on the
Planning Commission and Board of Zoning Appeals. Commissioner Gingher seconded the motion.

A voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion. Mayor Jurkovich declared the motion approved.
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Building Trades Board Members

City Clerk Shook presented for discussion Mayor Jurkovich’s appointments to three at-large
positions on the Building Trades Advisory Board, recently created by Ordinance No. 2018-02-4451.

Public Information Officer Lawson said that since the board was reformed to create three at-large
seats, staff wanted to take a fresh look at all of the candidates. All three general contractors on the
board had terms that expired February 1, so the commissioners could choose three new members.

Lawson said staff’s recommendations were meant to try to strike a balance between new members
and keeping experienced contractors on the board, while also providing a candidate for an Ark City

electrician next year to replace Brian Mayfield, who lives in Oxford and works in Winfield.

Mayor Jurkovich said he likes that Jace Kennedy is an electrician, but is a plant manager for
KanPak who does not do electrical work as his primary business, providing a different perspective.

Mayor Jurkovich made a motion to appoint Jace Kennedy to a one-year at-large term on the
Building Trades Advisory Board. Commissioner Welch seconded the motion.

A voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion. Mayor Jurkovich declared the motion approved.

Commissioner Oestmann made a motion to appoint Randy Smith to a two-year at-large term on
the Building Trades Advisory Board. Commissioner Welch seconded the motion.

A voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion. Mayor Jurkovich declared the motion approved.

No action was taken on the third seat. Commissioner Warren asked for the position to be advertised.

CIP Committee Members

City Clerk Shook presented for discussion Mayor Jurkovich’s appointments to at least six citizen
positions on the 2018 CIP Committee, recently created by Resolution No. 2018-01-

motion
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